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A variety of topics discussing 
Executive Compensation



Many employers sponsor nonqualified deferred 
compensation arrangements (“NQDCs”) for their key 
employees.  The last time many employers reviewed 

their NQDCs was following the publication of final regulations 
under Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code (the “Code”).  
However, two recent legal changes affecting NQDCs of tax exempt 
entities mean that a review would be timely.  Specifically, in 2016 
the IRS released proposed regulations under Section 457(f) of the 
Code, which address NQDCs of tax exempt entities.  Additionally, 
under the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act, compensation in excess of $1 
million to certain employees of tax exempt entities is subject to 
a 21 percent excise tax.  In determining whether the $1 million 
threshold has been met, only compensation that is no longer 
subject to a substantial risk of forfeiture under Section 457(f) is 
counted. Below is an overview of these requirements. 

NQDCs of all companies, whether tax exempt or for-profit, are 
subject to the requirements under Section 409A.  However, tax 
exempt entities are also subject to Section 457(f), which sets 
out the requirements for deferred compensation for employees 
of tax exempt entities.  Unlike for-profit companies, where 
amounts deferred under NQDCs are subject to taxation when 
paid, amounts deferred under NQDCs sponsored by tax exempt 
entities are subject to taxation when they are no longer subject to 
a substantial risk of forfeiture.  For this reason, most NQDCs of tax 
exempt entities are structured to pay out amounts immediately 
upon vesting (so-called “vest and pay” arrangements).  Thus, the 
definition of substantial risk of forfeiture under Section 457(f) is 
crucial for tax exempt entities.

Even though this definition is essential, the IRS guidance on 
what constituted a substantial risk of forfeiture for purposes of 
Section 457(f) was limited prior to the passage of the proposed 
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